CITY OF PASADENA City Council Minutes March 19, 2001 - 5:30 P.M. City Hall Council Chamber

#### **REGULAR MEETING**

#### **OPENING:**

On order of the Mayor, the regular meeting of the City Council was called to order at 5:40 p.m. (Absent: Vice Mayor Crowfoot)

On order of the Mayor, the regular meeting of the City Council recessed at 5:40 p.m., to discuss the following closed sessions:

CITY COUNCIL CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL - PENDING LITIGATION, amicus (friend of the court) participation pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9(a) Name of Case: <u>Drake v. Superior Court, City of Vista Real Party in Interest</u>, Case No. GIN 006974

CITY COUNCIL CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL - ANTICIPATED LITIGATION - CONSIDERATION OF INITIATION OF LITIGATION pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9(a) - One potential case

CITY COUNCIL CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL - PENDING LITIGATION pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9(a)
Name of Case: Nelson v. City of Pasadena, Case No. BS 064064

On order of the Mayor, the regular meeting of the City Council reconvened at 6:38 p.m. The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Pasadena Casting Club member John Callow.

#### **ROLL CALL:**

Councilmembers:

Mayor Bill Bogaard

Vice Mayor Bill Crowfoot (Arrived at 6:51 p.m.)

Councilmember Steve Haderlein Councilmember Chris Holden Councilmember Paul Little Councilmember Steve Madison Councilmember Joyce Streator Councilmember Sidney F. Tyler, Jr.

Staff:

City Manager Cynthia J. Kurtz

City Attorney Michele Beal Bagneris

City Clerk Jane Rodriguez

Mayor Bogaard announced former Mayor Loretta Thompson-Glickman passed away Saturday, and Councilmember Holden asked that tonight's Council meeting be held in her honor.

#### **PUBLIC COMMENT**

# MR. ERIC CALLOW, PASADENA CASTING CLUB, REGARDING SUPPORT FOR GRANT APPLICATIONS UNDER PROPOSITIONS 12 AND 13 FOR RENOVATION OF THE CASTING POND

Vice Mayor Crowfoot arrived at 6:51 p.m.

Mr. Callow urged the City to apply for grants to renovate the casting pond, and offered to assist in writing the grant.

The City Manager noted staff is working on various grant proposals and urged Mr. Callow to contact the Director of Public Works and Transportation to follow up on this matter.

Mayor Bogaard urged staff to be aggressive in pursuing all available grant funds.

## MS. ROSE MALMBERG, UNITED TEACHERS OF PASADENA (UTP), REGARDING UTP'S VISION FOR PUSD STUDENT SUCCESS "THE BEST EDUCATION FOR OUR STUDENTS"

Ms. Malmberg noted the need to reduce class size and administrators in the School District.

Councilmember Holden stated the Council, at a future meeting, needs to make an assessment of how and when the Charter Reform Task Force on School District Governance should reconvene, whether in July or November.

Councilmember Haderlein requested clarification on whether the School Board was to make its report on implementation before the Task Force was reconvened.

Mayor Bogaard stated five new School Board members will take office in early May, and he felt they would roll up their sleeves and look carefully at what needs to be done. He also noted the School District has started a review of the recommendations of the Task Force and they plan to reach a conclusion in June. He indicated an interpretation from the City Attorney along the lines suggested by Councilmember Holden would be a good starting point.

Councilmember Little stated the School Board would adopt its budget in June and suggested asking the Task Force to review it to see whether the Task Force's recommendations are being considered.

## MR. MANUEL CARCIDO, UNITED TEACHERS OF PASADENA, REGARDING TEACHER CONCERNS PERTAINING TO PARTICIPATION ON TASK FORCE COMMITTEES

Mr. Carcido expressed concern that the School Board was not taking seriously the Task Force's report and indicated the UTP is committed to having the report come to fruition. In response to a question from Councilmember Little, Mr. Carcido stated the UTP did not take an official position on the Task Force's report.

Councilmember Holden suggested re-engaging Dr. Raphael Sonenshein (Task Force consultant), to meet with new School Board members, teachers and others who have issues so there can be an analysis and the Task Force can hit the ground running when it is reconvened.

Mr. Jesus Chavez, Pasadena resident, spoke in support of Mr. Victor Pacheco, and expressed concern with a personnel matter.

Mr. Marvin Schachter, Senior Advocacy Council, urged Council's consideration of the inclusionary housing ordinance.

#### **OLD BUSINESS**

### REVIEW OF CURRENT CITY ORDINANCE ON USE OF BICYCLES ON PARK LAND

Recommendation of Recreation and Parks Commission: It is recommended that the City Council affirm Pasadena Municipal Code Section 3.24.110 (Section 15) which prohibits the riding of bicycles in parks except as stipulated or posted.

Mr. Mark Nelson, Recreation and Parks Commissioner, reviewed the report and responded to questions.

Following discussion in which both Councilmember Little and Vice Mayor Crowfoot expressed strong disagreement with the Commission's recommendation, this matter was referred to the Public Safety Committee for further consideration/exploration with respect to liability, liberalizing the rules, and allowing the public to use common sense on the use of bicycles on park land.

Councilmember Tyler commended the Commission for a good job.

#### **CONSENT CALENDAR**

Vice Mayor Crowfoot was excused at 7:40 p.m.

# AUTHORIZATION OF THE SUBMITTAL OF A REQUEST FOR FUNDS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF CONSERVATION, DIVISION OF RECYCLING FOR BEVERAGE CONTAINER RECYCLING AND LITTER CLEANUP ACTIVITIES

**Recommendation of City Manager:** 

- (a) Adopt a resolution approving a request for predesignated funds in the amount of \$41,380 from the California Department of Conservation for beverage container recycling and litter cleanup activities.
- (b) Authorize the City Manager or her designee to enter into an agreement with the California Department of Conservation's Division

of Recycling to execute all necessary forms for the purpose of securing payments and to carry out the required activities under the program to encourage beverage container recycling and to reduce litter. (Resolution 7981; Contract No. 17.552)

## ACCEPTANCE OF GRANT OF EASEMENT FOR SANITARY SEWER PURPOSES FOR TRACT NO. 43113 IN THE CITY OF LA CANADA FLINTRIDGE

Recommendation of City Manager: Adopt a resolution approving and accepting a Grant of Easement for sanitary sewer purposes for Tract No. 43113 in the City of La Canada Flintridge and consenting to the recordation thereof. (Easement No. 7805; Resolution No. 7982)

AUTHORIZATION TO AMEND CONTRACT NO. 17,237 WITH PARSONS HARLAND BARTHOLOMEW AND ASSOCIATES INC. FOR COMPLETION OF THE SUPPLEMENTAL ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT FOR THE AMBASSADOR CAMPUS REUSE PROJECT

Recommendation of City Manager: Authorize the City Manager to amend Contract No. 17,237 for an amount not to exceed \$69,000 with Parsons Harland Bartholomew and Associates, Inc. to provide for the completion of the Supplemental Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the Ambassador Campus Reuse Project.(Contract No. 17,237-3)

At the request of Councilmember Little, removed for separate discussion

SUMMARY VACATION OF 10-FOOT STRIP OF PUBLIC RIGHT-OF-WAY ALONG THE WEST SIDE OF HUNTINGTON GARDEN DRIVE, FROM OLD MILL ROAD TO APPROXIMATELY 156 FEET NORTH OF OLD MILL ROAD (747 OLD MILL ROAD)

APPLICATION FOR TECHNOLOGY OPPORTUNITIES GRANT FOR DEVELOPMENT OF A NORTHWEST PASADENA TECHNOLOGY NETWORK AND TELECONFERENCING CENTER Recommendation of City Manager: Adopt a resolution approving the grant application request for \$882,000 for the Technology Opportunities Grant to develop a Northwest Pasadena Technology Network and Teleconferencing Center. (Resolution No. 7983)

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

January 22, 2001

CLAIMS RECEIVED AND FILED

Claim No. 8721	Sempra Energy	\$ 127.91
Claim No. 8722	Virginia F. Young	Unknown
Claim No. 8723		Unknown
Claim No. 8724	Andrea Gales	Unknown
Claim No. 8725	Mercury Ins. for Dana White	8,800.28
Claim No. 8726	Action Auto Recovery	77.00
Claim No. 8727	Robert Fowler	Unknown

It was moved by Councilmember Streator, seconded by Councilmember Tyler, to approve the Consent Calendar with the exception of Item 4 (Summary Vacation of 10-foot Strip of Public Right-of Way). (Motion unanimously carried) (Absent: Vice Mayor Crowfoot)

#### RECOMMENDATION FROM OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

## BRIEFING FROM MR. DIOS MARRERO, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF THE BURBANK-GLENDALE-PASADENA AIRPORT AUTHORITY (Councilmember Streator)

Mr. Dios Marrero, Executive Director of the Burbank-Glendale-Pasadena Airport Authority, submitted a handout and provided a history on the Airport, expansion plans, the City of Burbank's Measure B, and various environmental reports relative to the terminal expansion.

There was no action taken on this item.

#### **PUBLIC HEARINGS**

Vice Mayor Crowfoot returned at 8:05 p.m.

## <u>APPEAL HEARING:</u> APPEAL OF EXPRESSIVE USE PERMIT NO. 3820 AT 960 BOSTON COURT

Recommendation of City Manager:

(1) Acknowledge that the project is categorically exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) as Class 3 and 32 for new construction and urban in-fill developments;

(2) Find that the proposed commercial entertainment use is consistent with the General Plan; and

(3) Adopt the findings contained in Attachment B of the agenda report and the conditions of approval contained in Attachment C of the agenda report and approve the expressive use permit request.

Mayor Bogaard opened the public hearing.

The City Clerk reported the notice of public hearing was published in the <u>Pasadena Journal</u> on March 8, 2001; in the <u>Pasadena Star News</u> on March 12, 14, 2001; 69 notices were mailed on March 2, 2001; and 23 notices were posted on March 5, 2001.

The City Manager introduced this item.

Ms. Lola Workman Osborne, Senior Planner, reviewed the agenda report and responded to questions.

The following individuals spoke in opposition to the expressive use permit:

Ms. Carla Walecka, representing the Lake/Colorado Business & Property Owners Coalition

Mr. Richard Jasper, representing the Lake/Colorado Business & Property Owners Coalition

Ms. Jean Chantarangsu, representing the Lake/Colorado Business & Property Owners Coalition

Ms. Shauna Lavotny, business owner, 60 N. Lake Avenue

Ms. Liz Mc Duffie, representing the Lake/Colorado Business & Property Owners Coalition, requested Council hold a separate

hearing on the declaration of this property as surplus and expressed her opinion that this property does not meet the criteria as excess property, and noted the Coalition was challenging the City's notification procedure with respect to declaring property surplus.

Mr. Michael Gallegos, Boston Court business owner Ms. Leslie Frank, Mentor Avenue business owner Mr. Fernando Simental, Mentor Avenue business owner

Mr. William Little, Mentor Avenue business owner

The following individuals spoke in support of the Expressive Use Permit:

Ms. Josephine Wilson, Executive Director of the HEAR Center Ms. Marilou Ladines, Pasadena resident

Mr. Barry Lynch, representing the Celtic Arts Center

Ms. Misty Cooper, representing the Pasadena Junior Theater Mr. David T. Kalish, attorney representing Mr. Z. Clark Branson

Mr. Thom MacNamara, representing the Celtic Arts Center

Mr. Rick Kalish, on behalf of Mr. Z. Clark Branson

Mr. John Fisher, Architect, on behalf of Mr. Z. Clark Branson

Mr. Ram K. Kumar, registered traffic engineer, on behalf of Mr. Z. Clark Branson

Ms. Eileen Tikaye, representing People in Favor of the Theater

Mr. Paul Bordman, Tujunga resident Mr. Doug Motel, Los Angeles resident

Ms. Carmen Balas, Pasadena City College student

Councilmember Streator was excused at 9:30 p.m.

In a further statement granted to the appellant for rebuttal, Ms. Liz Mc Duffie requested a review of the process used in declaring the subject property as surplus.

It was moved by Vice Mayor Crowfoot, seconded by Councilmember Little, to close the public hearing. (Motion unanimously carried) (Absent: Councilmember Streator)

Councilmember Streator returned at 9:34 p.m.

It was moved by Vice Mayor Crowfoot, seconded by Councilmember Streator, to approve the City Manager's recommendation. (Motion unanimously carried) (Absent: None)

A brief discussion ensued in which Jennifer Jenkins, Parking Manager, responded to questions concerning parking for the disabled and the availability of parking in the area.

Mayor Bogaard indicated, as a separate matter, Council will look at our procedures for declaring City-owned property to be surplus.

CONSENT CALENDAR DISCUSSED ITEM <u>SEPARATELY</u>

SUMMARY VACATION OF 10-FOOT STRIP OF PUBLIC RIGHT-OF-WAY ALONG THE WEST SIDE OF HUNTINGTON GARDEN DRIVE, FROM OLD MILL ROAD TO APPROXIMATELY 156 FEET NORTH OF OLD MILL ROAD (747 OLD MILL ROAD)

Vice Mayor Crowfoot and Councilmember Madison were excused at 9:50 p.m.

Recommendation of City Manager:

(a) Adopt a resolution summarily vacating the following area: A 10-foot strip of public right-of-way along the west side of Huntington Garden Drive described in Exhibit A of the agenda report, pursuant to Section 8331, 8333, and 8334 of the California Streets and Highways Code.

(b) Certify the summary vacation to be categorically exempt from California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA). In accordance with Article 19, Sections 15301 Existing Facilities and 15304 Minor Alterations for Land, authorize the City Manager to execute and the City Clerk to file a Notice of Exemption for the Summary Vacation with the Los Angeles County Clerk. (Resolution No. 7984)

The City Manager responded to questions from Councilmember Little with respect to surplus property.

It was moved by Councilmember Little, seconded by Councilmember Tyler, to approve the City Manager's recommendation. (Motion unanimously carried) (Absent: Councilmembers Crowfoot, Madison)

On order of the Mayor, the regular meeting of the City Council recessed at 9:55 p.m., to a special meeting of the Board of Appeals.

On order of the Mayor, the regular meeting of the City Council reconvened at 11:52 p.m. (Absent: None)

# REPORTS AND COMMENTS FROM COUNCIL COMMITTEES FINANCE COMMITTEE

PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE

RECESS

RECONVENE

#### **SECOND QUARTER FY 2001 INTERNAL AUDIT REPORTS**

On order of the Mayor, the above matter was held one week due to time constraints.

## DESTRUCTION OF PASADENA POLICE DEPARTMENT INTERNAL AFFAIRS RECORDS

Recommendation of City Manager: It is recommended that the City Council adopt a resolution authorizing the Chief of Police to destroy Internal Affairs files regarding investigations concluded in 1991 through 1995. (Resolution No. 7985)

Councilmember Streator, Chair of the Public Safety Committee, introduced the item.

It was moved by Councilmember Streator, seconded by Councilmember Tyler, to approve the City Manager's recommendation. (Motion unanimously carried) (Absent: None)

### BUSINESS ENTERPRISE COMMITTEE

## LEGISLATIVE HISTORY AND FISCAL FINDINGS REGARDING 10% ARROYO GREEN FEE FUND

<u>Recommendation of City Manager</u>: It is recommended that the City Council:

(a) Receive and file this legislative and fiscal history report and related attachments regarding the 10% Green Fee (10% Arroyo Green Fee Fund or Fund).

3/19/2001

7

(b) Reaffirm the City Council's action of May 19, 1992 to capitalize the revenue stream from the 10% Arroyo Green Fee Fund and authorize the Director of Finance to charge the 10% Arroyo Green Fee Fund for 100% of that portion of the debt service on the 1992 COP's relating to the \$2.7 million in new money for Arroyo related projects. This includes the portion of the 1992 COP proceeds that were spent on Rose Bowl improvements and will be applied both prospectively and retroactively.

## APPROVAL OF PROCESS FOR DECIDING THE USE OF THE 10% GREEN FEE ARROYO SET-ASIDE FUNDS

Recommendation of City Manager: Approve the following process regarding the appropriation and expenditure of the 10%

Green Fee Arroyo Set-Aside Funds (Arroyo Funds):

(1) All Arroyo Funds and the interest earned on these funds may be spent for any capital project in the Arroyo, including the Golf Course and Rose Bowl Stadium. Qualified capital projects include those projects located within the Arroyo, have a one-time nature, and are not considered routine maintenance.

(2) Recommendations for the use of the Arroyo Funds may originate from any source, including but not limited to, Rose Bowl Operating Company (RBOC) staff or Board Members, City staff,

other City Boards and Commissions, the City Council.

(3) Recommendations for the use of the Arroyo Funds will primarily be presented during the annual Capital Improvement Budget process; however, may be presented at any time during the

fiscal year.

- (4) Regardless of the project proposed for funding from the Arroyo Funds, any and all recommendations will be presented to the Recreation and Parks Commission and the RBOC. Any action taken by these bodies will be forwarded to the City Council for consideration.
- (5) The City Council will have the final decision on the use of Arroyo Funds.

(6) Any approved project will be incorporated into the City's

Capital Improvement Budget.

The above two items were discussed concurrently.

Mr. Jay Goldstone, Director of Finance, summarized the above two agenda reports and reviewed the various staff recommendations for Council consideration.

Mr. Goldstone and the City Manager responded to questions from various Councilmembers relating to accrued interest, allocation of funds, and unspent funds.

Mr. Michael Hurley, Recreation and Parks Commissioner, distributed a handout "Dedicated Sources of Revenue for Rose Bowl Operating Company", and noted the Commission recommendation is that all Arroyo funds, including interest, be

spent solely on projects in the Arroyo, excluding the Rose Bowl and Golf Course.

Mr. Norman Parker, representing the Linda Vista Annandale Association, spoke in support of the Recreation and Parks Commission's recommendation.

Ms. Pat Shanks, representing the West Pasadena Residents Association, noted these funds are dedicated to the Arroyo and should not be used elsewhere.

Ms. Nina Chomsky, representing Linda Vista Annandale Association, urged that there be a complete and accurate accounting of funds.

Ms. Priscilla Flynn, Pasadena resident, spoke in support of preserving and protecting the Arroyo for future generations.

Mr. Darryl Dunn, Rose Bowl General Manager, spoke in support of the City Manager's recommendations.

Following brief comments by Councilmember Madison, it was moved by Councilmember Madison, seconded by Councilmember Tyler, to approve the City Manager's recommendation (Legislative History and Fiscal Findings regarding 10% Arroyo Green Fee Fund), Chart 27, and that the \$2.3 million be designated for future allocation of development of projects in the Arroyo Seco, excluding the Rose Bowl and Golf Course.

Mayor Bogaard indicated his support for the motion and cited the various concessions granted by the Council to the Rose Bowl and Golf Course over the last 15 years.

Vote on the motion:

AYES: Councilmembers Madison, Tyler, Mayor Bogaard

NOES: Councilmembers Haderlein, Holden, Little, Streator, Vice

Mayor Crowfoot

ABSENT: None (Motion failed)

It was moved by Vice Mayor Crowfoot, seconded by Councilmember Haderlein, to approve the City Manager's recommendation (Legislative History and Fiscal Findings regarding 10% Arroyo Green Fee Fund), Chart 27. (Motion unanimously carried)

It was moved by Vice Mayor Crowfoot, seconded by Councilmember Little, to approve the City Manager's recommendation (Approval of Process for Deciding the Use of the 10% Green Fee Arroyo Set-aside Funds).

Councilmember Haderlein noted his strong objection to restricting use of the funds solely to the Arroyo and requested changing the

wording "Arroyo" to read "citywide parks". He also objected to the lack of funds for maintenance.

In response to Councilmember Haderlein's concerns, Assistant City Attorney Frank Rhemrev indicated that under the current contract, "citywide parks" would not be allowed, as the contract states "related to development of projects in the Arroyo Seco." He further noted, in his opinion, that a fair argument could be made to spend funds for maintenance.

Mayor Bogaard stated he felt there was precedent under the present contract that the term "development" had been used in context with maintenance and improvement of things already in place.

Prior to voting on the motion, it was clarified that the motion remains faithful to the language in the contract that it is for projects related to the development of the Arroyo Seco, including the interpretation of maintenance.

Following discussion, the vote on the motion was taken as follows: AYES: Councilmembers Holden, Little, Madison, Streator,

Tyler, Vice Mayor Crowfoot, Mayor Bogaard

NOES: Councilmember Haderlein

ABSENT: None

### DEREGULATION COMMITTEE

## UPDATE ON ELECTRIC POWER ISSUES AND THE IMPACT ON PASADENA CUSTOMERS (Oral report)

The City Manager briefly reported on rolling blackouts experienced for the first time in the City today, and discussed contributing factors which led to the blackouts. She noted a detailed discussion is planned for Council's next agenda on why Pasadena was included in the rolling blackouts, how blackouts were allocated throughout the State, and impacts to municipal utilities.

Councilmember Little expressed concern that traffic signals around Pasadena High School were blacked out today, and urged that there be consideration when implementing rolling blackouts as to the time of day when blackouts are occurring, and whether schools are in session.

The City Manager responded that Pasadena High School should not have been blacked out and staff will check further into that situation, noted that there are six other schools located in residential areas and blackouts cannot be prevented at these six schools, and stated staff has been in contact with those principals. Regarding the traffic signals going out, she noted that they are on a different voltage

and another problem may have caused their outage, and staff will check further into that also.

Councilmember Little urged staff to consider avoiding blackouts to schools, as well as hospitals and convalescent homes. Councilmember Madison suggested staff update the community next week on how rolling blackouts will be implemented within our community, and preparation for rolling blackouts. Manager noted that the City receives only 15 minutes advance notice.

Councilmember Holden stressed the need for a discussion of power generation and whether we can become more self-reliant on our own generation.

The Mayor briefly reported on an upcoming meeting to be held tomorrow between the cities of Burbank, Glendale and Pasadena on a joint strategy to repower the generation capability of the municipal systems of these three cities. The Mayor and Councilmembers Streator and Tyler expressed their intent to attend this meeting.

There was no further discussion on this item.

On order of the Mayor, the regular meeting of the City Council recessed at 1:02 a.m, March 20, 2001, to the regular meeting of the Community Development Committee.

On order of the Mayor, the regular meeting of the City Council reconvened at 1:03 a.m., March 20, 2001. (Absent: None)

#### RECOMMENDATIONS FROM OFFICERS **DEPARTMENTS**

RECESS

RECONVENED

#### CANVASS OF MARCH 6, 2001 CONSOLIDATED DISTRICT PRIMARY NOMINATING ELECTION AND SPECIAL MUNICIPAL **ELECTIONS**

Recommendation of City Clerk:

Accept the Certificate of Canvass.

(1) (2) Adopt a resolution declaring: (Resolution No. 7986)

The following persons are elected to the office of City (a) Council:

Chris Holden District 3 Victor Gordo District 5

Sidney F. Tyler, Jr. District 7
The result of votes cast for Measure A (An Initiative Ordinance of the City of Pasadena Favoring Completion of the 710 Freeway), Measure B (Charter Amendment Prohibiting Local Public Officials from Receiving a Public or Campaign Advantage from Recipients of Certain Public Benefits), and Measure C (A Proposed Ordinance of the City of Pasadena in Favor of a Citywide Transportation and Traffic Management Plan and Related to the City's Position Regarding the 710 Freeway), are as follows:

	<u>YES</u>	<u>NO</u>	
Measure A	9,654 (58.3%)	6,908 (41.7%) Pass	sed
Measure B	8,845 (60.1%)	5,865 (39.9%) Pass	sed
Measure C	7,232 (44.8%)	8,912 (55.2%) Faile	∌d

It was moved by Councilmember Little, seconded by Councilmember Tyler, to approve the City Clerk's recommendation. (Motion unanimously carried) (Absent: None)

### PUBLIC COMMENT - CONTINUED

Mr. Roy Begley, Pasadena resident, spoke in support of privatization.

Mr. Ray Dashner, Pasadena resident, spoke regarding property values in Pasadena and the appraisal of the Raymond Theater.

Mr. Michael J. Kerry, Pasadena resident, expressed concerns regarding the removal of historic windmill palm trees on Atchison Avenue.

Councilmember Little requested the City Manager provide Mr. Kerry with a tree removal schedule.

On order of the Mayor, the regular meeting of the City Council adjourned at 1:15 a.m., March 20, 2001, in memory of former Mayor Loretta Thompson-Glickman.

Bill Bogaard Mayor City of Pasadena

ATTEST: